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THE INLAND WETLANDS COMMISSION OF THE TOWN OF AVON HELD A MEETING ON TUESDAY, JANUARY 6, 2015 AT THE AVON TOWN HALL.
Present were Michael Beauchamp, Vice Chairman, Bob Breckinridge, Dean Applefield, Martha Dean, Bryan Short and John E. McCahill, Planning & Community Development Specialist.
 Cliff Thier and Jed Usich were absent. 

Vice Chairman Beauchamp called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m.          
PUBLIC HEARING: 
APPL. # 741 – Philip Rotondo and Dolores R. Wiener, owners, 275 West Main Street, 

             Avon, CT; Rotondo Pizza House, Inc. c/o Dolores R. Wiener, owner, 279 West Main Street, Avon, CT; Country Realty Co. c/o New Country Motor Car Group, Inc., applicant: Requests within the 100’ upland review area: 1) Building; 2) Parking lot/sidewalk/decorative pavers; 3) Landscaping/grading/retaining wall to limits of disturbance (permanent & temporary); 4) Stormwater drainage outfalls (two); 5) Wetland mitigation areas: Location: 275 and 279    West Main Street, Parcels 4540275 & 4540279.  


Present were Matthew Gustafson, Professional Soil Scientist and John R. Whitcomb, Professional Engineer, All-Points Technology Corp., P.C., Thomas J. Regan, Attorney at Brown Rudnick LLP, Kurt Wiener, Philip Rotondo, and Attorney Robert M. Meyers, Meyers Piscitelli & Link LLP.

Tom Regan stated that the applicant is going to present a “simple concept” plan in response to the comments that had been previously submitted to the Commission, and forwarded to the applicant, for review.  He continued by stating that the applicant is seeking feedback from the Commission following the presentation this evening.  The applicant will be submitting a revised proposed plan in approximately one week and they will subsequently present the revised proposed plan at the February  3, 2015 Inland Wetlands Commission meeting.  Mr. Regan stated that the applicant is requesting a continuation of the public hearing to the February 3, 2015 meeting to ensure adequate time to respond to all concerns. 
Pursuant to the Connecticut State Statutes Section 8-7d(a) and Section 11.2 of the Avon Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Regulations, a letter dated December 2, 2014 was sent to the Commission requesting an thirty five (35) day extension of the public hearing.

Mr. Whitcomb gave a brief overview of the existing conditions and stated that the proposed development plan that was presented at the December 2, 2014 Inland Wetlands Commission meeting  encompassed approximately the length of the subject property from north to south, included an eighteen thousand eight hundred (18,800) square foot building and parking for one hundred seventy-six (176) cars. He continued by stating that there was also one (1) stormwater detention basin proposed in the front of the subject property and one (1) stormwater detention basin proposed in the rear of the subject property as part of the stormwater management plan to maintain peak flow rates  off-site. 

           Mr. Whitcomb stated that the applicant has addressed comments and concerns associated with the vernal pool in a proposed revised plan. He continued by stating that the southern portion of the previously proposed plan has been truncated, which will shorten the length of the area for the proposed development by approximately two hundred feet (200’). Mr. Whitcomb stated that the southern portion of the subject property, which had been previously proposed for development will remain undeveloped. This proposed undeveloped area is the highest point on the subject property.  It is a knoll on the esker that is approximately two hundred sixty-eight feet (268’) in elevation.   The typical elevation for the proposed development is approximately two hundred sixty-one feet (261’) to two hundred sixty-four feet (264’) in elevation.  At the most southerly portion of the subject property there is an approximate seven foot (7’) to eight foot (8’) difference between the elevation of the proposed development and the top of the knoll.  The knoll is a forested area that is thickly wooded with evergreen and deciduous trees and will it remain undeveloped as shown on the revised proposed plan.

Mr. Whitcomb stated that to address concerns with regard to the previously proposed stormwater management plan, five (5) rain gardens have been proposed in the revised plan.  The rain gardens are capable of accommodating the water quality volume for all the impervious surfaces on the subject property.  With additional perc tests and slug permeability tests which were performed of the groundwater, it was determined that the two (2) proposed detention basins will remain in the locations in which they were originally shown.  This will enable very aggressive infiltration of the treated stormwater that flows to the rain gardens.  Mr. Whitcomb stated that additional computations indicate that there will be a decrease in the stormwater flow rate for the two (2), five (5), ten (10), twenty-five (25), fifty (50), and one hundred (100) year storm events.  The computations also indicate that there will be a decrease in the volume output for the two (2) and five (5) year storms.  The decrease in the volume output will also be within approximately ten percent (10%) of the existing stormwater discharge for the ten (10), twenty-five (25), fifty (50) and one hundred (100) year storm events.  This is key in addressing the concerns with respect to Nod Brook and the flow of stormwater in proximity of Nod Brook.  He continued by stating that as a result of the decrease in both the rate and flow of stormwater for the two (2) and five (5) year storm events, the proposed plan will be “hydrologically invisible” upstream and downstream of Nod Brook.  As a result of this, an analysis of Nod Brook would not be required.  In addition, in terms of the watershed, Mr. Whitcomb stated that the subject property is within two tenths of one percent (.0002%) upstream of the Nod Brook watershed as published by FEMA.  Mr. Whitcomb stated that in his opinion, the proposed modifications are very responsive to the concerns that have been expressed with regard to the proposed stormwater management in the area associated with Nod Brook.

Mr. Regan stated that due to Dean Gustafson being ill, Matthew Gustafson will, in general, address the modifications that have been proposed for the vernal pool envelope in the “simple concept” plan.

Mr. Gustafson stated that he has been involved in the proposed project essentially in the capacity of collecting biological field data and site reconnaissance. He stated that he is well acquainted with the currently proposed plan and the proposed re-designed plan.  He continued by stating that he will be addressing the impacts to the environmental resources in proximity to the proposed project, as a result of the modifications proposed in the re-designed plan.

Mr. Gustafson stated that the proposed development has been modified and reduced to maximize the efficient use of the proposed developed space.  The proposed development has been reduced by approximately two hundred feet (200’) along the southern portion of the subject property to preserve and conserve the forested esker that currently exists.  This not only conserves the forested upland buffers to all four (4) wetland resources identified on site, but it also preserves important buffer resources to the vernal pool resources associated with Wetlands #4.  

Mr. Gustafson stated that the proposed re-designed plan has resulted in a decrease of the proposed regulated activities.  There will be a decrease in the impact to the upland review area by approximately point two three (.23) acres, which is primarily associated with the removal of the proposed development in the southern portion of the subject property.  Although this decreased acreage may seem small, the impacts to the upland review area actually increased slightly as a result of the inclusion of the five (5) proposed rain gardens. Mr. Gustafson stated, however, that there will be a net reduction of impacts in the upland review area of approximately point two (.2) acres.  He continued by stating that the applicant believes the modifications to be prudent as the terrestrial buffer to vernal pool (Wetland #4) was of high concern.  

Mr. Gustafson stated that in the original proposed plan, the limiting distance from the wetland resources to the proposed development in the vicinity of Wetland #3 was approximately twenty-six feet (26’). The limiting distance has been proposed to be reduced to sixteen feet (16’).  The reduction in distance was proposed in order to offset a few parking spaces that were sacrificed as a result of the reduction of proposed development in the southern portion of the subject property and to protect the critical terrestrial habit associated with the vernal pool (Wetland #4).  Wetland #3 has the lowest number of functions and values on the site and therefore the modifications were a beneficial re-design.

As a result of the reduction of the proposed development in the southern portion of the subject property, Mr. Gustafson stated that there will also be a reduction of impacts proposed in the area associated with the vernal pool (Wetland #4).  He continued by stating that he will be providing computations showing the reduction of the impacts associated with the vernal pool envelope that were proposed in the original proposal and those now proposed in the re-designed plan.   The vernal pool envelope extends from zero feet (0’) to the one hundred feet (100’) from the boundary of the vernal pool. The critical terrestrial habitat extends from the one hundred foot (100’) boundary of the vernal pool to seven hundred fifty feet (750’) from the boundary of the vernal pool.  The proposed reduction of impacts to the vernal pool envelope will decrease from twenty percent (20%) to seven percent (7%).  Mr. Gustafson stated that he would like to be explicitly clear that although improvements have been made in the proposed re-designed plan associated with development in the vernal pool envelope, the proposed plan is not in conformance with Calhoun and Klemens best development practices.  He continued by stating that the best management practices suggest that there should be no development in the vernal pool envelope.

Mr. Gustafson stated that the re-designed proposed development will enable the productivity of the vernal pool to be maintained as the development will not cross the boundaries of the vernal pool envelope or the boundaries of the critical terrestrial habit.  He continued by stating that the threshold for development in the vernal pool envelope is twenty-five percent (25%).  The proposed development in the vernal pool envelope will be approximately seven percent (7%).  The threshold for development in the critical terrestrial habitat is fifty percent (50%).  The proposed development in the critical terrestrial habitat will be approximately forty-five percent (45%).  Based on these criteria, it is the opinion of the applicant that the vernal pool will remain productive.

Beyond considering species which are dependent on the vernal pool, Mr. Gustafson stated that retaining the esker feature will also improve the wildlife habitat characteristics for species ranging from small mammals, avian and large mammals. The concerns for connectivity for wildlife species has been addressed with the proposed re-design.


Mr. Gustafson stated that the proposed re-design plan for stormwater management has incorporated low impact development features with the rain gardens.  As a secondary outcome, the rain gardens will also have a beneficial effect to wildlife enhancements.

With the proposed re-design system, Mr. Gustafson stated that there is assurance that the hydro period and water quality of the receiving wetlands will not be impacted. He continued by stating that the water quality volume will be treated and reduced for the two (2) year and five (5) year storm events.

Mr. Gustafson stated that the proposed wetland restoration plan will provide enhancements to a variety of wetland functions and values, specifically water quality, flood storage capacity and wildlife enhancement values.  Based on comments from the Commission and the public, Mr. Gustafson stated that it was unclear whether the proposed wetland restoration plan was a necessary portion of the proposed mitigation plan and they would request feedback on the proposed wetland restoration area and whether or not it is a necessary component of the proposed wetland mitigation plan, or if the proposed enhancement areas are sufficient.


Mr. Regan stated that the “simple concept” plan presented this evening is in response to the comments received prior to this meeting.  He stated that at this point, the applicant would like feedback from the Commission with regard to the “simple concept” plan.  Revised plans will be submitted to the Commission next week which will address the concerns of the Commission, as well as, respond to the concerns stated in the reports from Mr. Trinkaus and Mr. Klemens.

Mr. Applefield stated that he is unclear as to what activities are being requested in the proposed wetland mitigation area.


Mr. Gustafson responded by stating that the limit of disturbance has been modified to include the wetland mitigation area which is just beyond the outfall for stormwater and near the south side of the proposed mitigation area.


Mr. Regan stated that the in the original proposed plan, the limits of disturbance runs  along the proposed building and walls and does not include the proposed wetlands restoration area.  If the proposed wetlands restoration was not included in the re-designed plans, the limit of disturbance would be reduced if you compared both plans.  The only addition to the limits of disturbance is the mitigation and restoration.

Mr. Whitcomb added that disturbance is a result of the excavation for the proposed mitigation.  He continued by stating that the revise limit of disturbance changed only as a result of the inclusion of the excavation that would be necessary.


Mr. Applefield inquired what the distance was between the outer most portion of the existing wetland and the proposed wetland mitigation area.  


Mr. Whitcomb stated that he did not have the distance of which Mr. Applefield was inquiring.  He continued by adding that the distance from the existing wetland to the wetland enhancement was not classified as a critical dimension. 


Mr. Applefield stated that the area where the wetland mitigation is proposed is a wetland and that it has not been properly delineated as a wetland.  Referring to the Town of Avon Wetlands and Watercourses Regulations, wetlands include areas that have been filled.  If he correctly understood the testimony at the December 2, 2014 Inland Wetlands Commission meeting, the area proposed for mitigation/restoration includes wetlands soils.  He continued by stating that that the applicant’s expert had stated at that time that this area has more than two feet (2’) of fill, and as a result of the fill, he determined that the area did not qualify as a wetland.  

Mr. Applefield stated that he still has concerns about the amount of impervious pavement in the proposed plan.  He stated that after conducting some of his own research with the University of New Hampshire, he discovered that pervious pavement has been used in New England area.  He continued by stating that in his opinion, using pervious pavement would be a significant enhancement to the proposed project as it would eliminate a lot of the stormwater issues.  He recognizes that there are some cost trade-offs, but over time these costs should be minimized.

In response to Mr. Applefield’s statement, Mr. Whitcomb stated that the issue for the use of pervious pavement is not cost.  He continued by stating that the proposed development is considered to have  the potential to be a high pollutant load generator.  He continued by stating that in the section of the Connecticut Storm Water Quality Manual that defines potential high pollutant load generators for stormwater runoff, the proposed project is classified by two (2) or three (3) bullet points.  As a result of this classification system, the stormwater runoff must be treated before it infiltrates directly into the ground.

Mr. Applefield inquired if the rain gardens would allow direct infiltration of stormwater runoff into the ground.


Mr. Whitcomb responded by stating that the rain gardens are designed as depressions outside of the paved areas.  These depressions will actually hold the water quality volume that is required for the drainage area it is associated with.  The water quality volume will filter through the lined depressions and flow to an underdrain where it is redirected to be properly filtered and treated.  The water is then discharged into the ground.  Mr. Whitcomb stated that there is the possibility that oil can permeate  porous pavement and end up in the groundwater discharge.  To ensure against this happening, the outlets to the rain gardens are connected to a hydrodynamic separator which have the primary objective to ensure that any oils or floatables that pass through the filter would be trapped prior to its discharge to the detention/infiltration basins.  He continued by stating that water quality standards require that stormwater discharge meets the groundwater recharge volume.  With the proposed stormwater system, the two (2) and five (5) year storm events (which is approximately ninety percent {90%} of all storms events) can be mimicked with the groundwater hydrology that is being provided by the proposed infiltration plan.  Mr. Whitcomb stated that additional infiltration-only subsurface galleries have been included in the proposed plan so that the water quality volume from the two (2) basins located in the vicinity of  Wetland #4 are effectively part of the hydrology of the vernal pool. The subsurface galleries would mimic the drainage from the existing high point on subject property and they would drain in the direction of the vernal pool. Mr. Whitcomb stated that there are natural low spots on the subject property that will receive the flow of stormwater into the same area of the groundwater watershed for the vernal pool.  This was designed to ensure that the groundwater hydrology for the vernal pool is maintained.  He continued by stating that pervious pavement was considered, but as a result of the potential to be a high pollutant load generator for stormwater runoff, use of pervious pavement is counter-indicated as recommended in the Connecticut Stormwater Quality Manual for the proposed project.  Rain gardens have been proposed to basically make the stormwater hydrology invisibile to Nod Brook and to satisfy the groundwater criteria. 

Mr. Applefield stated it is his understanding that the proposed rain gardens will have filtration systems located underneath them which are designed to attenuate some of the pollutant load, with the remaining water being captured and sent to a hydrodynamic separator.

Mr. Whitcomb responded by stating that the filtering is done by the planting media that is included in the rain gardens.  He continued by stating that, in essence, a tunnel with a polyethylene liner will be constructed.  There will be an underdrain system of approximately twelve inches (12’) of gravel that contains six inch (6”) slotted perforated pipes that will connect together and go to a discharge.  On top of the gravel is a minimum of eighteen inches (18”) of planting bed material that has a specified hydraulic permeability and is in compliance with the amount of time required to remove the total suspended solids (TSS). The water will then flow through the hydrodynamic separators to ensure that they filter out any oils. There will four (4) hydrodynamic separators associated with the rain gardens.


Mr. Applefield stated that he has given his feedback on the wetlands mitigation to which he has stated that in his opinion this activity is proposed for an area that is already a wetland.  He continued by stating that if that position is not adopted by the Commission he would vote in favor of continuing the wetland mitigation activities.


Mr. Short stated that he will withhold any comments until the final plans are submitted.


Ms. Dean stated that she would like to understand the purpose of the existing man-made pond.


Mr. Gustafson responded by stating that the man-made pond was historically excavated and he cannot venture a guess as to the purpose.

Mr. Whitcomb added that the man-made pond has been on the aerial photography since before 1940.

He continued by stating the soils that underlay the wetlands are medium to coarse sands and gravel.  It is very likely that some material may have been mined from the area where the man-made pond now exists. As a result of the high hydraulic conductivity, the excavated hole was filled with water. 


Mr. Gustafson stated that the ground condition of the man-made pond described by Mr. Whitcomb has the same conditions for the area that contains the vernal pool (Wetland #4).  There was evidence discovered that indicated that the vernal pool had been artificially constructed.  

Mr. Regan stated that there is evidence that whatever machinery was used for excavation of the man-made pond caused a depression of the soil thereby creating the vernal pool and the wetland soil surrounding the vernal pool.  He continued by stating that this area is an entirely artificially created wetland.


In response to Ms. Dean’s question, Mr. Gustafson stated that there are no direct impacts to the wetlands for the proposed project.

           Mr. Regan confirmed that there are no direct impacts to the wetlands on the subject property.  The proposed activities are all within the upland review area.


Ms. Dean inquired if the proposed project includes floor pits or underground tanks.


Mr. Whitcomb stated that there will not be any underground tanks.  He continued by stating that the lifts that will be utilized for servicing the automobiles are all above grade.  There are no oil pits with hydraulic lifts that may leak.  There will be a containment room for oils and waste materials that will be located in the southeastern corner of the proposed building and that area will require special access.  Floor drains within the service bay areas will be routed to the sanitary sewer via an oil water separator designed in accordance with Department of Energy and Environmental Protection (DEEP) criteria.

Mr. Breckinridge stated that although the “simple concept” plan is more palatable than the original proposed plan, he is still concerned with the basic concept of constructing a car dealership so close to wetlands.  He acknowledged that the applicant is doing everything possible to control stormwater runoff, but he is still not convinced that there is not potential for pollutants to impact the wetlands. 

Mr. Breckinridge continued by stating that he would like to know how the issue of snow removal and de-icing of the parking lot will be addressed.


Mr. Whitcomb stated that in consultation with his client, New Country Motor Car Group, Inc., with regard to snow removal, it is important to note that the dealership does not want to place anything on the pavement that has the potential to negatively affect the exterior of the vehicles on the lot.  As a general rule, salt and sand are not used to treat snow and ice.  Snow and ice are removed from the lot.  The process for snow removal includes moving the vehicles to one side of the subject property, clearing the snow on the same side, and disposing of the snow off-site.  The vehicles are then moved to back to the cleared side and the opposite side of the parking lot is cleared in the same manner.  The snow is not left to melt on site.

Mr. Breckinridge stated that he was concerned with how to ensure that there would be no use of sand and salt in perpetuity.


Mr. Regan responded to Mr. Breckinridge by stating that New Country Motor Car Group, Inc. is very experienced with how to deal with snow removal.  He continued by stating that a conservation restriction is currently being proposed for the subject property.  Additional restrictions can be added to the conservation restriction that would be recorded, and this conservation restriction would run with the land and would bind New Country Motor Group, Inc. as current owner, and any subsequent owner of the property to the restrictions.  Restricting the use of sand and salt can be one of the restrictions that can be recorded in the land record so that it is adhered to in the future.

Mr. Breckinridge inquired as to how many parking spaces have been eliminated in the proposed “simple concept” plan.

Mr. Regan responded by stating that the proposed parking spaces have been reduced from the original proposed two hundred twenty-seven (227) to one hundred sixty-eight (168) spaces.  He noted that one hundred and fifty-one (151) spaces are required by the Planning & Zoning Commission.  Mr. Regan stated that the “simple concept” plan also includes a re-design of the subject property with regard to the truck turn-around.


Mr. Breckinridge inquired if the applicant would be willing, as a condition for approval, to stagger the stages of construction so that there would be a minimum of activity during the spring and late summer, which are periods that are particularly sensitive for wetlands.


Mr. Regan responded by stating that he will consult with his client with regard to Mr. Breckinridge’s suggestion.


Mr. Breckinridge stated that Mr. Trinkaus had suggested that the proposed stormwater management system was not in conformance with the CT Stormwater Quality Manual with regard to the pollutant potential for the proposed activities associated with the car dealership.

Mr. Whitcomb stated that the activities classify as having the potential for a high pollutant generator load.  He continued by stating that it is the reason why the proposed stormwater management system has been proposed.


Mr. Beauchamp inquired who will be responsible for maintaining the proposed rain gardens in perpetuity.


Mr. Whitcomb responded by stating that this responsibility is addressed in the Stormwater Management report, revised November, 2014, which includes an operations and maintenance manual.  He continued by stating that the specific conditions for maintaining the rain gardens can also be included as a condition of approval.  Mr. Whitcomb agreed that rain gardens require a higher degree of maintenance, but they have been proposed as a result of the topography of the site and the potential for the creation of a “decoy pool” for the water resources that currently exist.  Mr. Whitcomb suggested that the filtered lined rain gardens were a better choice for the subject property.  The rain gardens are designed to drain within twelve (12) hours. The water quality volume is designed to be approximately six inches (6”) to twelve inches (12”) deep in all of the proposed rain gardens.  If the stormwater does not drain within a day after a water quality event, it would indicate that the rain garden needs the infiltrated surface repaired.  The initial repair would include raking the surface and replacing the filter media if necessary.


Mr. McCahill stated that he would like to note for the record that the following documents were provided to the Commission and other interested parties:  Report from Michael W. Klemens, dated December 21, 2014; Resume for Michael W. Klemens; Best Development Practices – MCA Technical Paper Series No. 5, prepared by Calhoun & Klemens; Engineering Review, prepared by Steve Trinkaus, Trinkaus Engineering, dated December 28, 2014 that included photos and attachments; Vernal Pool Analysis Map, pages 1-5 prepared by Steve Trinkaus, Trinkaus Engineering, dated December 27, 2014; Resident letter to the Commission with multiple signatures dated December 29, 2014; Picture of a retaining wall, received December 29, 2014; and Comments from Farmington River Watershed Association, dated December 30, 2014.  Additional concerns and challenges associated with this site development have been stated in these documents for consideration by the applicant and the Commission.

Mr. Applefield inquired about the procedure for the continuation of the public hearing.


Mr. McCahill responded by stating that the public hearing has to be conducted within thirty-five (35) days of the official receipt of the application. The CT State Statutes are written so that the applicant receives a timely hearing.  There is provision in the CT State Statutes that allows the applicant to request an extension of sixty-five (65) days for the public hearing to continue.  Collectively one-hundred (100) days are allowed for a public hearing.  Mr. McCahill stated that at this point in time, the Commission has received an extension from the applicant for thirty-five (35) days.  This extension will terminate on February 10, 2015 which is after the next regularly scheduled Inland Wetlands Commission meeting on February 3, 2015.  If necessary, the public hearing can be continued to the March 3, 2015 Inland Wetlands Commission meeting. Contingent upon the applicant requesting an additional thirty (30) day extension, the public hearing would then have to be closed at the March 3, 2015 meeting.  After the public hearing is closed, the Commission has thirty-five (35) days to render a decision.  Mr. McCahill stated that a special meeting may need to be scheduled in between the March 3, 2015 and April 7, 2015 meetings to allow the Commission ample time to digest any new information that has been submitted. 

It should be noted for the record that each Commissioner commended the applicant on its efforts to address the issues concerning the Commission and other interested parties. 

Mr. Trinkaus, Trinkaus Engineering, stated that he is not convinced that all of his concerns have been addressed in the “simple concept” plan and he will look forward to reviewing the revised plans. He continued by stating that he will provide additional commentary after his review of the revised plans.

Mr. Ponziani, resident at 74 Meadow Ridge, stated that if the applicant submits documents seven (7) days prior to the February 3, 2015 meeting, there will not be sufficient time for any other interested party to review and submit a response in writing.   He questioned how the Commission can address this issue.

Mr. Regan responded by stating it is the intention of the applicant to submit any new documentation within seven (7) to ten (10) days from this evening.  Mr. Regan acknowledged that the seven (7) day request is also difficult for the applicant.


Mr. McCahill explained that the intent of the seven (7) day request that is included in his staff comments is to ensure that the Commission is not presented with a lot of information at the meeting with the expectation that they would then have to sort through and deliberate the information at the same meeting.  He continued by stating that Town Staff turns information over as quickly as possible and will continue to do so.


Mr. Ponziani, resident at 74 Meadow Ridge, stated that Mr. Trinkaus and Mr. Klemens would need ample time to review and respond to the proposed revised plan.  He continued by stating that Mr. Klemens has a conflict with attending the February 3, 2015 and would like to reserve the right to have the public hearing continue to March 3, 2015.


Mr. McCahill responded by stating that the fact that Mr. Klemens may not be able to attend any meetings until the near end of the application review may not be fair to the process.  He continued by stating that the length of the process is driven by the applicant granting extensions.  

Mr. Regan clarified that the applicant has granted an extension through the February 3, 2015 Inland Wetlands Commission meeting.


Mr. Peterson, resident at 17 Colby Way, stated that he appreciates the time and effort that has gone into the proposed revision and he will look forward to reviewing the details.  He continued by stating that what he did not hear tonight was a response to the concerns with regard to lighting, visual impact and noise on the wildlife.  How do you project and measure these impacts over time?


Mr. Beauchamp responded by stating that he is unsure whether this question in its entirety is a question to be answered by this Commission.


Mr. McCahill stated that questions with regard to impacts from lighting and noise on the wetlands species had been previously raised by Mr. Breckinridge with some answers being provided in the past.  It is Mr. McCahill’s understanding that the applicant will be addressing the potential impact of noise and lighting on the “critters” in the wetlands in the proposed revised plan.

Mr. Regan stated that the proposed revised plan has a component for a significant amount of reduced lighting than had been originally proposed.  He continued by stating that in addition to proposing an additional two hundred foot (200’) wooded pristine buffer, the lighting in the southern portion of the subject property has been reduced.  All the proposed lighting is down shielded.


Mr. Whitcomb stated that one of the biggest changes for the lighting shows the proposed fixtures being located in the center of the parking lot with limited overspill, as opposed to being located on the perimeter of the subject property as in the original plan.  There are also fewer lighting standards proposed in the revised plan.


Mr. Olivar, resident at 104 Meadow Ridge, stated that he has concerns with the increase of air pollution resulting from the chronic and relentless maintenance and operation of increased amounts of vehicles on the subject property.  He continued by explaining the hazardous health issues that may result from the formation of a low ozone layer created by the operations of the car dealership. Mr. Olivar stated that he would like a response from the Commission, and the applicant, with regard to his concerns. 

Mr. Regan responded by stating that air pollution is not the subject matter of the Inlands Wetlands Commission.  He continued by stating that the answers to Mr. Olivar’s concerns are solely under the jurisdiction of the Department of Energy and Environmental Protection.

Members of the Commission confirmed Mr. Regan’s statement.


Mr. Prete, resident at 58 Meadow Ridge, stated that, speaking for the unified community, he would like to extend their appreciation for the questions and the concerns raised by the Commission.  He stated that he is concerned with the applicant’s statement that pervious pavement is not a good option for stormwater management as a result of their usage being potentially toxic.  He also stated his concerns with an event in which the rain gardens fail to work as they are designed, will there be irreparable damage to the wetlands?  Mr. Prete inquired as to how the rain gardens will be monitored, do they work and will the stormwater runoff be too toxic for the rain gardens?  Mr. Prete continued by stating that during the construction phase there will be a lot of disturbance to the soil and the surrounding area. He continued by stating that he has concerns as to how the facility, as proposed, can be constructed without major disruption to the wetlands?

Mr. Whitcomb responded by stating that there no toxicity potential for the stormwater runoff.  He stated that there is the potential for the proposed activities to be a high pollutant load generator for stormwater runoff.  The stormwater quality guidelines are primarily aimed at treating the total suspended solids (TSS). Mr. Whitcomb stated that the proposed stormwater management plan addresses oils or greases that may drip on the surfaces of the pavement, and they would be treated by the hydrodynamic separator and the soil, if it ever reaches the soil.  


Mr. Regan stated that the designation “potential high pollutant generator” is a designation given for the type of use that is proposed for the subject property.  He continued by stating that as a result of the type of use for the proposed project, there are higher levels of requirements.  It does not mean that the subject property will be toxic or polluted. 


Ms. Prete, resident at 58 Meadow Ridge, stated that she had expressed her concerns for the possible damage to the wildlife and the aquatic life at the previous meeting.  She continued by stating that, in consultation with the Department of Energy and Environmental Protection (DEEP), she identified a wood frog on her property in October, 2014.  She stated that she was told by DEEP that the wood frog is in decline in the State of Connecticut.  DEEP confirmed that wood frogs breed exclusively in vernal pools and cutting off their access to vernal pools through large development means that wood frogs have to travel further around human development to their reach their breeding pools.  DEEP strongly urged her to express to the Inland Wetlands Commission that the vernal pool should be preserved and protected as this is where the wood frog spends most of its time.  Her photos of the wood frog were submitted for the record.

Mr. Gustafson stated that the wood frog is a vernal pool dependent species.  He continued by stating that the applicant has identified this fact in their soil scientist report.  The driving force behind a large part of the re-design was the concern associated with the vernal pool dependent species.  As a result of this concern, a large portion of the development in the terrestrial habitat has been modified and this area will be preserved.  With regard to the concerns of connectivity and migration of the herpetofauna (of which wood frogs are a portion), Mr. Gustafson stated that the southern  portion of the subject  property will be undisturbed and this will increase the connectivity between Wetland #4 and Wetland #2, as well as other wetlands throughout this wetland system.

Mr. Cheyne, resident  at 68 Meadow Ridge, stated that he would like to thank the Commission and the applicants for listening to the concerns and proposing a revised plan that is more sensitive with regard to the wetlands.  He continued by stating that he still has concerns with the applicant’s words which state that the applicant is “truly maximizing the property” and “ we are not adhering to some of the guidelines in relation to the sixteen foot (16’) proximity to some of the wetlands”.  He stated that it is his opinion that the applicant has proposed making a huge lot smaller and although this is an accommodation to the residents and the community, he still has concerns that the proposed project is too powerful for the subject property. He stated that he will wait to review the subsequent submissions from the applicant. 


Mr. Kramer, a new resident on Meadow Ridge, stated that he does not understand why a used car lot is being proposed essentially right up against wetlands.  He continued by stating that he would like to understand where and when issues such as noise, lighting and air pollution that are not under the jurisdiction of the Inland Wetlands Commission would be addressed. 



Mr. McCahill responded by stating that the concerns regarding some of the issues may be addressed by the Planning & Zoning Commission when it is submitted as an application. This is the first step in the process of review.

Mr. Medina, a resident at 52 Meadow Ridge, stated that he and his family enjoy all that Route 44, West Main Street provides and they are certainly proponents of commerce, but they don’t want to sacrifice the wetlands that provide so much wildlife.  He continued by stating that in his opinion the applicant has done a very good job amending their plans, but don’t confuse the progress as still not interfering with wetlands.


Mr. Prete, resident at 58 Meadow Ridge, stated that the second part of his concerns with regard to  disruption during construction was not addressed by the applicant.
Mr. Whitcomb responded by stating that there will be no direct impact to the wetlands either during construction or after construction.

Mr. Gustafson added that any secondary impacts will be minimized through the proposed  erosion and sedimentation plan that will be implemented during construction.

Mr. Whitcomb stated that during construction there will be a double barrier of straw bales and silt fences along the perimeter of any wetlands between the proposed construction and the existing wetlands.  It is a very visible site suggesting that if there were any concerns during construction, that it is very likely that it would be reported.

Mr. Prete, resident at 58 Meadow Ridge, inquired about the process during the construction phase, who will be monitoring the proposed activities with regard to protecting the wildlife.

Mr. McCahill stated that at the January 6, 2015 Inland Wetlands Commission meeting, Mr, Dean Gustafson discussed the management plan at length that he has proposed a plan to protect the threatened and endangered species during construction.  He continued by stating Mr. Gustafson has proposed a specific protocol, that includes training before construction commences.

Mr. Gustafson stated that in response to Mr. Prete’s concerns, there is a proposed wetland protection plan that includes an isolation barrier that circumvents the subject property.  The intent of the isolation barrier is to keep the small herpetofauna (frogs, turtles, reptiles) out of the work zone.  The larger species will generally stay away from any high disturbance activities. Mr. Gustafson stated that he is not an expert with regard to avian species and cannot comment on the potential for avian issues.

Mr. Regan stated that there is a phasing process that the proposed construction will follow which is included in Mr. Dean Gustafson’s proposed erosion and sedimentation control plan.  Mr. Dean Gustafson has also proposed having an on-site monitor that would be trained with regard to the sensitivity of this proposed project and how to deal with any encounters of wildlife in order to minimize any risk of mortality to the wildlife.

Ms. Prete, resident at 58 Meadow Ridge, inquired who will hire the individual who will be monitoring the proposed activities.
Mr. McCahill responded by stating that the applicant would hire the construction monitor.  He continued by stating that Town Staff, including Mr. McCahill and the Engineering Department will also be overseeing the proposed construction activities on a daily basis.

Mr. Cheyne, resident at 68 Meadow Ridge, stated that at the December 2, 2014 Inland Wetlands Commission meeting, there was a line of questioning that concerned the area of wetlands that had been filled. Mr. Cheyne stated that Mr. Dean Gustafson had stated at that time that he would get back to the Commission on this issue. Has Mr. Dean Gustafson responded to the Commission with any additional information?
Mr. Applefield stated that his recollection of what Mr. Dean Gustafson had stated was that in an area of where there is more than two feet (2) of fill, the soil beneath that area does not qualify as a wetland even if the soil type, if found at the surface would qualify as a wetland.  

Mr. Whitcomb stated that the fill is a non-wetland soil.

Mr. Gustafson stated that historically the underlying condition of the soil is a wetland soil.  He continued by stating that the fill that was placed on top of the wetland soil is non-wetland material.  Mr. Gustafson further explained that wetlands are defined by having a high ground water table. At the two foot (2’) mark, the ground water table has been further separated by two (2) additional feet of soil creating a loss of a lot of the functions and values associated with the wetlands feature that is tied to the ground water table.  It is at this depth that plants that are dependent on wetlands are lost. Wetland wildlife is dependent on the vegetation that is dependent on the hydrology.  The two foot (2’) rule gets behind some of the science that classifies wetlands.  Mr. Gustafson stated that it is a gray zone and that this is not a hard and fast rule.
Mr. Applefield stated that in his opinion it is not a gray zone.  He continued by citing the statement in the Town of Avon’s Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Regulations which defines wetlands.

Mr. Regan clarified that there are no proposed activities in the area being discussed except with regard to the possibility of the implementation of the proposed mitigation plan.

Mr. Applefield stated that one of the requirements for the applicant is to delineate the wetlands and that the area being discussed has not been delineated as a wetland.

Mr. Breckinridge stated that he would like to understand the day to day functioning of the subject property.  

In response to Mr. Breckinridge’s question, Mr. Regan responded by stating that there will be a service facility as there would be in any other dealership and it will be available to any car that New Country Motor Car Group, Inc. would service.  Mr. Regan stated that car service and repair is a permitted use in this commercial zone.  It is a use by right in a commercial zone.
Mr. Applefield inquired if the height of the walls has changed at all as a result of the re-design.

Mr. Whitcomb stated that there has been some loss in the length of the wall as a result of the re-design.  He continued by stating that the height of the proposed wall was reduced by approximately one foot (1’) on the western side of the subject property and raised by approximately one foot (1’) on the eastern side of the subject property.  In the original proposal, the stormwater sheet drainage was designed to drain away from the edge of the subject property and flow towards the center of the subject property.  In the re-design plan, there are a total of two (2) catch basins located in the northern portion of the subject property to ensure the water is intercepted before it flows into the state right-of-way. The visual impact of the proposed retaining wall is classified as a square foot face. The height of the walls on the east side of the subject property should remain within one (1) foot of the height as originally proposed. 
Mr. Applefield inquired if the proposed walls will go all around the proposed turn-around area in the southern portion of the subject property.

Mr. Whitcomb stated that the area where the existing elevations are the lowest is where the proposed walls are the highest.  The retaining wall will continue around the proposed turn-around area towards the southwestern portion of the subject property until they reaches grade level, and then they will continue on the western portion of the subject property in the vicinity of Wiggins Brook.
Mr. Applefield inquired why the use of pervious pavement was ruled out.  Why are the proposed rain gardens superior to pervious pavement?

Mr. Whitcomb responded by stating that this question will be addressed in the applicant’s responses as part of the revised plan.

Mr. Peterson, resident at 17 Colby Way, asked for clarification of the issue with regard to the two feet (2’) of fill over wetlands soil in the proximity of Wetland # 4.  He continued by asking if there was a measurement included on the plans or have the measurements been provided and is there a debate on how the proposed project will impact the wetlands.

Mr. Gustafson stated that Mr. Applefield’s question has become confusing and he would hesitate to make any formal response to Mr. Peterson’s question at this time.

Mr. Beauchamp stated that it was his understanding that the two feet (2’) of fill was an estimate.

Mr. Gustafson stated that as part of the wetland delineation, field confirmation revealed that there was greater than two feet (2’) of fill overlying the historic wetland area and therefore they were not delineated as wetlands.
Mr. Regan, requesting clarification from Mr. Applefield, asked if Mr. Applefield was stating that the Town of Avon Inland Wetlands & Watercourses Regulations sets a wetland standard over and above the standard set by the State of Connecticut.

Mr. Applefield confirmed Mr. Regan’s statement. 

Mr. Regan inquired if it is Mr. Applefield’s question that it is permissible for a municipal body to create a wetland standard that is higher than state statute.

Mr. Applefield responded by stating that is not the question.  Mr. Applefield stated that a municipal body does have the authority to set a standard higher than the state statute.  Mr. Applefield stated that  the definition for a wetland is different at the state and municipal levels. He continued by stating that his understanding is that there is fill over existing wetland soil and there is no question that there is wetland soil underlying the fill.  The question is because there is two feet (2’) of fill over the wetland soil, it was not determined to be a wetland.  Mr. Applefield stated that his reading of the Town of Avon Inland & Watercourses Regulations states that it does not matter that there is two feet (2’) of fill over wetland soils.  It is still a wetland.
Mr. Regan stated that it appears that Mr. Applefield’s point is that the Town of Avon can create a regulation that is stricter than the wetland definition in the state statutes even though wetlands is a delineated function from the DEEP to the Town.
Mr. Applefield responded by stating that he has not researched the ability of a Town to regulate in a way that is at variance with a state statute.

Mr. Regan stated that he understands the basis of Mr. Applefield’s question.

Ms. Dean inquired if the rain gardens are designed to handle any type of worst case spill scenario event that may occur as a result of the type of usage, such as a failure of a gas tank, on the subject property.  Is there is a requirement driving a worst case scenario analysis that states that the rain gardens are able to handle potential events such as this.
Mr. Whitcomb responded by stating that the hydrodynamic separators are proposed to support the lined rain gardens in a worst case scenario event. He continued by stating that if there were ever a release of fuel as Ms. Dean suggested, that it would be controlled.  The storage volume is sufficient within the units to ensure that issues that required water treatment would be addressed.
Mr. McCahill stated that if the Commission is at the end of their discussion this evening, a motion to continue the public hearing to February 3, 2015 is required.
Mr. Applefield inquired if the applicant would be willing to extend the public hearing to the March 3, 2015 meeting.  He is concerned that the Commission will have to make a decision on a revised plan submitted for presentation at the February 3, 2015 meeting if the applicant does not request to continue the public hearing until the March 3, 2015 meeting. Mr. Applefield stated that the applicant has been working in good faith and he would assume that they would continue to do so.
Mr. Regan responded by stating that he will consult with his client.
Mr. McCahill clarified that if the public hearing is closed at the February 3, 2015 meeting, that the Commission would have thirty-five (35) days to render a decision.

Mr. Applefield made the motion to continue the public hearing to the February 3, 2015 Inland Wetlands Commission meeting. Ms. Dean seconded the motion.  Mr. Applefield, Mr. Short, Ms. Dean, Mr. Beauchamp and Mr. Breckinridge voted unanimously to continue the public hearing.


NEW APPLICATIONS:
            There were no new applications at this time.
OUTSTANDING APPLICATIONS:
            APPL. # 742 – Henry J. Kryszpin, owner/applicant: Requests within the 100’ upland review area: 1) Construction of a single family dwelling, driveway, well, septic system, installation of utilities, and related grading; 2) Wetland mitigation areas.  Location: 12 Mountain Laurel Lane, Parcel 3230012.   


Mr. McCahill stated that the Commission is in receipt of letter from David F. Whitney, Consulting Engineers, LLC, agent for Henry J. Kryszpin, dated December 29, 2014 which stated that Mr. Kryszpin would like to withdraw his application from consideration at this time to allow for adequate time for the applicant and his design professional to respond to comments and concerns from the Commission and Town Staff in addition to, allowing an adequate time for discussion.
COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC:

There were no communications from the public at this time. 
OTHER BUSINESS:
The Commission had a general discussion with regard what defines a “wetlands” in both the State Statutes and the Town Regulations.  Section 22a-38, in the Connecticut General Statutes, defines a “wetland” as “poorly drained, very poorly drained, alluvial and floodplain soils”. As stated in the Town of Avon’s Wetland & Watercourses Regulations, a “wetland” is defined as “land, including submerged land as defined in this section, not pursuant to Sections 22a-28 through 22a-35, inclusive, of the Connecticut General Statutes, which consists of any of the soil types designated as poorly drained, very poorly drained, alluvial and floodplain by the National Cooperative Soils Survey, as it may be amended from time to time, of the Natural Resources Conservation Service of the U.S Department of Agriculture (USDA).  Such areas may include filled, graded, or excavated sites which possess an aquic (saturated) soil moisture regime as defined by the USDA Cooperative Soil Survey”.   Mr. McCahill stated that what needs to be clarified is whether the two foot (2’) layer of fill in question has the same moisture regime as defined by the USDA Cooperative Soil Survey.  The discussion by the Commission determined that it is a matter of interpretation of the definition.  The definition for filled wetlands can be interpreted to mean that the “fill” has to contain an aquic (saturated) moisture regime in order to be defined as a “wetland”. The definition of a “wetland” can also be interpreted to mean that the “fill” does not have to have the aquic (staturated) moisture regime. This interpretation would suggest that if the soils beneath the “fill” satisfiy the definition of a “wetland”, than it cannot be excluded as “wetland” because it has fill above it.  This is the essence of the issue.
Mr. McCahill stated that the Commission has heard testimony in the past that wetland soils can be buried to the point that they are no longer regulated.

Mr. Applefield acknowledged Mr. McCahill’s statement but added that the Commission may not have made the right decision in the past.
Further discussion indicated that there is no statement in either the State Statutes or the Town regulations that indicates that at two feet (2’) deep buried wetland soils are no longer considered wetlands.  The question was then raised as to how deep the field delineations should penetrate.  Mr. Applefield stated that there is no “magic” to two feet (2’).

Ms. Dean responded by stating that wetland delineation is defined as a surface determination.
Mr. Applefield, referring to the Town of Avon’s Inland Wetlands & Watercourses Regulations, stated that he disagrees. He continued by stating that the Commission has to give meaning to the additional language in the Town’s regulations.  If the applicant wants to make a preemption argument that  would be a different position.
Ms. Dean reiterated that by definition, wetland delineation is a surface determination.
Mr. Applefield stated that where it has been determined that fill has buried a wetland on a site,  the Commission could require the applicant as a condition of approval to remove the fill and “free” the wetland resulting in the wetlands soils being on the surface.
Mr. Breckinridge stated that there is documentation from Calhoun & Klemens which suggests that, with regard to wetlands creation and alteration, no changes should be made if it is within seven hundred fifty feet (750’) of a vernal pool. 

Mr. McCahill stated that he will research the definition of a “wetland” as defined by the Department of Energy and Environmental Protection (DEEP).  He suggested that the Town may have used the model language as defined by DEEP. He continued by stating that, if this was the case, he would be curious as to why the DEEP took it upon itself to change the definition of a “wetland” in the model regulations as opposed to how the a “wetland”  is defined in the State Statutes.
Mr. Applefield stated that the real issue is “what does the language mean”.

STAFF COMMENTS:

There were no staff comments at this time.
Authorized Agent Approvals:

There were no authorized agent approvals at this time.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  December 2, 2014
Vice Chairman Beauchamp asked if there were any corrections to the minutes.  There being no corrections to the minutes, Mr. Breckinridge made the motion to approve the December 2, 2014 minutes. The motion was seconded by Mr. Applefield.  The minutes were unanimously approved by Mr. Short, Mr. Applefield, Ms. Dean, Mr. Breckinridge and Mr. Beauchamp.
NEXT MEETING:   February 3, 2015
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:45 p.m..
Respectfully submitted,
Judy Schwartz, Clerk
Inland Wetlands Commission
